NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
345 Main Street / Norwell, MA 

March 15, 2016 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112
Meeting Minutes
Present: Marynel Wahl, Dave Osborne, Bob McMackin, Bob Woodhill, Ron Mott, Stacy Minihane, Lori Hillstrand, Agent Nancy Hemingway
7:00PM:        
CALL TO ORDER 

Meeting was called to order by Chair Marynel Wahl. The audience was informed that the meetings are recorded.
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE
Motion: made by Mr. Woodhill, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the agenda as written. Unanimously voted
COMMISSION BUSINESS  

· Filing Fee Revenue discussion – 
Meeting minutes
N. Hemingway summarized that the filing fees ($6K) are currently about half of what they previously were.  Filing Fee spreadsheets showing the annual totals from 2007 onward were submitted to the Commission. Ms. Wahl and Agent Hemingway  met with Town Administrator Peter Morin and Town Accountant Donna Mangan about the recent increase in budget requests from Con Com. Filing fees were formerly able to cover the cost of the Conservation Agent’s salary.  Several factors including  requirements that filing levels were relaxed for filing fees, the annual revenue has fallen to half of its former total, from $25K to between $15K to $20K annually. .  At the same time, he Commission increased their budget request to cover increased costs of land management and care. . The Commission discussed ideas to increase filing fee revenue. 
Conclusions:

Proposed ideas

1. After the fact filing fee: enforce filing and collect fee. 
2. Ask Town Counsel about discretionary ways to collect fees instead of waiving them.

3. Invite Town Counsel to a Commission meeting after Town Meeting regarding filing fees, land ownership updates and CR’s for CPC purchased conservation lands
Proposed ideas

4. Review legal punch list at next Con Com meeting. Agent Hemingway will collate it.

Proposed Fees:

The Commission discussed ways to require developers (many non-residents) of more than single family home projects to pay fairly for services they take from the town. One idea was to require a site visit review fee to cover the agents time.  The filing fee for this service for any project larger than a SFH renovation would be charged to the developer and be deposited in the General Fund, through the local filing fee account deposits.

Peer review enforcement 1:.25 ratio Professional Peer Reviewer/Agents time

N.Hemingway will run these ideas by the Town Administrator after the next meeting when Commissioners will offer suggestions considered in the meantime.

Commissioners were asked to think of ways to restructure the fees as well as other revenue producing ideas. 
M. Wahl asked for detailed information on the Conservation Fund used for land acquisition and management.  N. Hemingway will provide a detailed account record for this FY.

The Commission will continue this discussion to the next meeting April 5th at 7:00 PM
Discussion - The Commission discussed CPC funding of land at risk.  The Commission requested M. Wahl send a letter to the CPC asking for 10% of the CPC funds for the year to be deposited in the Conservation Account to start banking in order to act quickly for specified lands at risk.  

· Brad Holmes – re peer review process – B. Holmes requested to have the discussion tabled to April 5 as he will be here for another project on that day. – Continued to April 5th, 7:00 PM

· Hunting (Public Discussion) –
· There have been a number of inquiries from residents believing the Commission is holding a public hearing on the subject and submitting a bylaw change request.  
Meeting Minutes
Dave Osborne said he had spoken with people in the Town about meeting to discuss hunting but not carrying arms on the trails/options in the Town. The next meeting will include an internal discussion about hunting. The Commission will research the current hunting regulations and get all information needed before a public meeting is scheduled. Agent Hemingway will get copies of the state law for the next meeting. The Norwell Police Department has indicated that it would rather leave this alone with no bylaw. The Commissioners are to Self- educate for next meeting!
· Committee/liaison assignment – The reorganization of subcommittee and liaison reappointments was discussed on October 20, 2015.  The Commission voted unanimously to table the discussion to spring 2016 and to retain and reappoint all members in their existing position until then.   
Meeting Minutes:

Discussion ensued about appointments to various committees. There was some confusion about appointments and the length of time they apply. The discussion was tabled to a later meeting.
SUB-COMMITTEE UPDATES – Representatives from Con Com
Open Space & Recreation – Marynel Wahl, Stacy Minihane
· The Commission reviewed the open space goals with Ms. Wahl.  The request is for each commissioner to focus on identifing 5 goals each.  The Commission will need to apply for CPC funding to update the Open Space plan in 2019.  The Commission briefly reviewed the goal/status list.  All agreed that they need to address moving forward on the conservation restrictions. Ms. Wahl also talked about the Assessor database errors issue with the goal to get all land correctly labeled in the records. 

· Commission Homework:  review the list of goals for the next meeting, and choose the top 5.

· Open space/ Pathways Friends update; please take a flyer for the Save the Date brainstorming meeting. “Adopt a Trail” program; maybe some trails could be company sponsored. Email potential company names to Agent Hemingway. She will put together an agenda for June 5th. More discussion ensued about potential company sponsors. Agent Hemingway will email the flyer to all and get it on the town meeting website.
· Town Counsel has already ruled ‘no ads” on the kiosks. Only through “adoption” of a trail could a company advertise. 

· Followup Note: on Town Counsel’s question list, figure out how to allow donations to be legal for Friends of Pathways group. (Full name of group: eventually the Friends of Norwell Trails). Please show up and support this committee; the group is meeting again on Monday. 

Land Protection  - 
· Update – South Street Parcel
· David Osborne recapped the history of the 6 acre parcel on South Street that was voted on at the 2009 Town Meeting. The land was placed under the care of the BOS.  Per Mr. Osborne, the BOS can decide on a plan for the land but must go back to Town Meeting for a vote to change the use of the land from Open Space and /or Recreation. 

· Discussion ensued about the use of this land for a proposed library as well as new softball fields for the Girls Softball League.  

· Mr. Osborne will call the Community Preservation Coalition to discuss the percentage allocations of the CPC allowable categories of fund use.
Pathways – Bob Woodhill
· The Commission discussed creating a parking area on the Doris Ave property for public access.

Trail/Signage – Bob Woodhill
· Mr. Woodhill gave the Commission an update on the bid from Fast Signs Company.  The “No motors in Jacobs Pond” sign is on order, and it is needed. Could a fine be imposed? All decided that a temporary sign could be put up until the permanent one is installed. This discussion will be continued to the next meeting.  

CPC  - Dave Osborne
Farming – Lori Hillstrand
· A visit is scheduled soon to look at the water line.

Grants – Bob McMackin
Zoning Bylaw – Bob Woodhill
· Update from Mr. Woodhill; the Committee is looking at pork chop lots. They also asked for an opinion on OSRD. Tiny houses have become an issue. Should the size of the house be tied to the size of the lot? Huge houses on small lots which encroach on wetland? These issues are relative to Con Com in the same way that the BOH requires more land for a greater size house. Discussion ensued about potential changes to lot requirements. Common driveways- no problem.  The consensus is that the Town shouldn’t change the acreage requirement; OSRD is fine.
MISCELLANEOUS 
1. Bills 

a. Chessia – Peer Review – 

i. Cordwainer - $201.50 
ii. Curtis Farm Rd Stormwater - $355.00 pre-peer  & $1,320 Peer

iii. Main St Sidewalk - $1,076.50
b. Mark Mederos – Trail Work/tree cutting/downfall cleanup - $633.75

c. Ed Cox – Trail Work/tree work/downfall cleanup- $274.50

d. Ellen McKenna – Recording - $600.00
e. Trail Care/Maintenance –

i. New supplies – Peavy , 2 Shindaiwa Harnesses, misc - $138.78

ii. Supplies repair and maintain –Blade/chain sharpening, monoline, fuel, oil, mix $124.00

Motion: made by Mr. Mott, seconded by Mr. Osborne, to pay all the bills. Unanimously  voted
2. Minutes 12/15/15, 1/5/16, 1/20/16, 2/2/16, 2/17/16 &  3/1/16
Motion; 12/15/15 minutes, made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve these minutes as amended by Ms.Wahl. Unanimously voted
Motion; 1/5/16 minutes, made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Ms. Hillstrand, to approve these minutes as amended. Unanimously voted
Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the 1/5/16 Executive minutes as amended. Unanimously voted
Motion: 2/2/16 minutes, made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Ms. Hillstrand, to approve these minutes as amended. Unanimously voted, Ms. Minihane abstaining as she was absent.
Motion: 2/16/16 minutes, made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Ms. Hillstrand, to approve these minutes as amended. Unanimously voted, Mr. Osborne abstaining as he was absent

Motion: 3/1/16 minutes, made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Woodhill, to approve these minutes as amended. Unanimously voted, Ms. Hillstrand abstaining as she was absent
The minutes of the January 20, 2016 meeting will be reviewed at the next meeting.
8:00PM:         PUBLIC HEARINGS LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES 
***Legal Documents/Votes

***Minor Amendments, Reviews, CoC’s

***Requests for Determination

***Notices of Intent

***Enforcements/ Violations
101/99 Longwater / SE 52- 514 & NCC # 8(06) / Construction of office building

CoC Applicant:  Assinippi Commons Condominium Trust
Agents Notes were reviewed (see attached) Meeting Minutes
Motion; made by Ms. Hillstrand, seconded by Mr. Mott, to continue this hearing to April 5th
Unanimously voted

124 Old Meetinghouse Lane / SE52-681 / Tite tank, driveway regrading, landscaping, house renovations & debris removal

CoC Applicant: Ernest Durante / Representative: N/A 

· A request and site plan were submitted by E. Durante Jr.  

· While the planting plan is not exactly as shown on the site plan, the buffer to the North River has vegetated naturally.  The original permitting plan was not clear as to the extent of existing vegetation.  The woodland surrounds the home and driveway.

· Other details include a shifting of the location of the shed.  

· Topography, BVW flags, and erosion control on the permitting plan indicate a large driveway was present with project erosion control running through part of the driveway/fill.  The details as to extent of driveway were not clear on the original plan so it is difficult to tell if expansion occurred. 
· The entire site is surrounded by multiple resource areas including BVW, stream channels, bank, salt marsh….

· There was a violation on site, (incremental creep of fill and use).  The landowner removed that fill (documented in photographs).

· Based on the record and what I see on site, include mature trees and other wetland vegetation, I believe the site to be in substantial compliance with the approved project.

· I recommend approval with continuing conditions, 23, 24, 29.  I also recommend attaching a GIS site plan (including photos) to the CoC to show the extent of disturbance at this time as a frame of reference for any further permitting and use requests. 

· The site is under water during high tides and floods with every major rain storm.  

· A very clear statement that the entire site is subject to flooding and tides, including the house location and that the home site is a filled wetland is recommended to be part of this record. 
Meeting Minutes
The Commission reviewed the agents notes listed above. 
Motion; made by Mr. Mott, seconded by Mr. Woodhill, to issue the COC, with inclusion of the last two bullet points above, as discussed, to be included as conditions. Unanimously voted
235 Bowker Street / SE52-1092 & NCC# 27(15) / Addition 
NoI / OoC (cont.) Applicant: Gerry O’Neill / Representative: N/A  

· The Commission approved a project for a single family home addition within the buffer zone in 2008.  The project expired in 2014.  The landowner is ineligible for an extension under the WPA.  
· The refiling is for completion of the already approved project. Same location, same extent as previously approved. 
· The BVW shown includes a stream/bank in close proximity to the cart path shown. The edge of BVW is also bank to the stream for much of the length of the delineation.
· The work is within existing lawn.  Photos and GIS showing resources available.
· The Commission started this review last November.  The landowner did not file the correct forms w/ DEP until this February and now has a number.
· At the time of the original review there were no additional outstanding questions or issues
Meeting Minutes
The Commission reviewed the Agents Notes listed above and held a brief discussion reviewing the previous project review.

Motion; made by Mr. Woodhill,, seconded by Mr. Mott, to approve the SE52-1092 & NCC#27(15)/Addition for 235 Bowker Street using a standard short form and not re-approving the wetland delineation. Unanimously voted, Ms. Minihane abstaining 
427 Main Street / SE52-xxxx & NCC # 4(16) / Wetland Line Delineation 

ANRAD / ORAD (cont.) Applicant: Russell Campanelli / Representative: Brad McKenzie, McKenzie Eng. 

· The applicant has requested a continuation to April 5th at 8:00 PM.
Meeting Minutes
Motion; made by Ms. Minihane, seconded by Mr. Osborne, to continue this hearing to the April 5th meeting. Unanimously voted
46 Pleasant Street / SE52-1093 & NCC # 6(16) / Septic repair, Driveway reconstruction and vegetation cutting

NoI / OoC Applicant:  Jason Kennedy / Representative: Greg Morse, Morse Engineering

· The applicant has requested a continuation to April 5th at 8:00 PM.
· The scope of work along the driveway, (currently 9 feet wide on average) (proposed to be regraded and vegetation cleared to 20 feet),  brings excavation and clearcutting into BVW and 50 foot buffer in many areas with no clear showing of where and how the driveway will be re-graded and cleared in relation to wetlands. 
· I took a site visit w Greg Morse this afternoon, he agreed that the details need to be shown.  

Meeting Minutes

Mr. Woodhill read the notice of public hearing.
Motion: made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Ms. Hillstrand, to continue this hearing to the April 5th meeting at 8pm. Unanimously voted
VIOLATION DISCUSSIONS: 

Tiffany Hill Development – Mr. Chessia reported that the developer has worked very hard to correct the violations. He will revisit the site tomorrow.
145 Main Street – Mr. Woodhill provided an update of his meetings with the landowner.  N. Hemingway reviewed the Commissions existing standing decision ordering the landowner to remove the illegal fill on site.  She noted that the landowner has agreed to install the 50 foot conservation markers and that he will be filing for a reconsideration once the bounds are up.   The Commission has discretion on whether or not to require the landowner to remove all the fill or to reconsider the request to allow it to remain. . The Commission discussed their observations. 
Adjourn

Motion; made by Mr. Woodhill, seconded by Ms. Hillstrand, to adjourn at 9:34pm. Unanimously voted. 
I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 17, 2016.

_________________________________

Marynel Wahl, Chairperson

